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BLACKMORE, HOOK END & WYATTS GREEN  PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES

Of the Ordinary Meeting of the Blackmore, Hook End & 

Wyatts Green Parish Council held on

THURSDAY 16th MARCH 2023 at 7.30pm 

At Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Cllrs R Keeble (Chairman), K Bennett, T Hinton, K Wood, K Parkinson, H Cannon, A Watley, N McCarthy, T Thomas, V Dean, J Lewis, 
County Cllr L Wagland,  Borough Cllr T Bridge, Mrs R Nelson, RFO,   

0430
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Cllrs T Lockhart, Clarke, Borough Cllr P Jakobsson,
 Mrs S Clapham, Parish Clerk,
0431
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – 16TH February 2023

The minutes were signed as a correct record by the Chairman with no amendments.

0432
DECLARATION OF INTEREST (for items on the agenda) – Cllrs Cannon, Parkinson and Wood reported an interest in the approval of arrangements for the May Village Fayre.  Cllrs Watley and Wood reported an interest in the Allotment Garden.   
0433
OPEN FORUM  - No residents were present for the Open Forum.
0434
 PROGRESS/CHECK REPORT 

The RFO reported that a new Parish computer has been purchased.  This is currently being used by the RFO to access the Clerk’s Parish & Tipps Cross emails and will transfer to the Clerk in due course.
0435
CORRESPONDENCE/COMMUNICATIONS 
a)
The Bull Public House - Richard Bates, the Senior Planning Enforcement Officer at BBC had emailed in response to the Clerk’s complaint about the unsatisfactory condition of the Bull public house.  Mr Bates reported that he had been told that urgent repair work should commence within two weeks from 24th February.   As that time has now passed without any action, the RFO will chase for an update.


Action:  RFO 
b)
Motor bikes on the Green – During a discussion with Mrs Judi Woods who is currently recuperating after a serious fall on the village green, it has become clear that she will be unable to organise a temporary toilet for this event.   The RFO had separately been notified that the motor cycle club could not do this and they had asked if the Parish Council would allow the event to take place without extra toilet facilities.   This was agreed and the RFO will notify the club, at the same time reminding them that they must provide an adequate number of marshals to control the event.  Cllr Watley would inform Mrs Woods of this decision.




Action:  RFO/Cllr  Watley 
c)
Bench on Elkins Green – A request had been received from Gillean Driver to place a bench on the grass at Elkins Green, at her own cost.   This request was granted and the RFO will liaise with Mrs Driver.   She had also requested that the Council arrange for a new bin to be situated next to the seat;  the RFO will obtain prices for discussion at the next POS meeting. 






Action:  RFO
Cllr Wagland was pleased to hear that residents were happy with the new pathway along the Chelmsford Road.  However, the original seat was now too low to the ground so Cllr Cannon will forward photographs to Cllr Wagland who will arrange for this to be corrected.








Action:  Cllr Cannon
d)
Resident Mr Mark Melvin had emailed regarding a fly tip on the Ingatestone Road.   Cllr Bridge asked for the location reference number (What Three Words) and he will arrange for it to be cleared up.   




Action:  ??????
e)
A poster about bus fares increasing by 5.9% from 1st April had been received.  This will be posted on the Council’s website.

.   

Action:  Cllr McCarthy
f)
Following an email from Tom Marriott, the new beat officer for the Blackmore area, the RFO has invited him to come to Parish Council meetings when his duties allow.
0436
REPORTS OF BOROUGH / ESSEX COUNTY COUNCILLORS   
Brentwood Borough Council:  Cllr Bridge reported as follows:-

· BBC Council Tax is increasing by 3.8% overall. 
· BBC is critical of the London Mayor’s intention to extend the ULEZ area.   
· At the Council’s planning meeting on Tuesday 14th March, development R25 was voted through unanimously.

· The Boundary Commission has confirmed that Blackmore and Doddinghurst will now be combined into one ward for voting purposes.   
Cllr Bennett reported that the Council tax bills are, once again, misleading.  The annual bills state that Adult Social Care element has increased by 2% whereas in fact it has gone up by 16%.   Cllr Wagland said that could not be correct as this would be above the maximum cap allowed.   Cllr Wagland is happy to investigate further if the numbers can be provided to her.  




Action:  Cllr Bennett 
County Council:  Cllr Wagland reported as follows:- 
· Essex County Council’s tax increase is less than the maximum 5% cap.   
· She had attended Anderson’s planning meeting and felt that it was a good-tempered discussion.   
· Virtually all Essex children gained their first or second choice of schools this year which is a good result, especially in view of additional numbers resulting from refugee families.   
· More money has been made available for pot hole and road repairs and parishes are once again invited to submit their requests for repairs.   Planned maintenance has been continuing at a pace.  Cllr Wagland has arranged for 36 areas of pot holes to be repaired.   Regarding Meadow Rise, she has written to residents about the road and Cllr Cannon confirmed that the road is to be micro-surfaced within the next couple of months.   
· The terrible condition of Blackmore Road was reported and Cllr Wagland asked residents to report on the ECC “inter-active” map. She stressed the need for residents to follow the ECC reporting system. 


  


Action ??  
· The new Waste Disposal booking-in system which commenced 13th March is working smoothly.  

POLICY & RESOURCES

0437
Finance - Payments made online:



S Clapham – 
Pension -

HMRC –

Mrs R Nelson –  

Interact - £24.30 (inc. VAT) VOIP telephone service


Marmax - £1,922.40 (inc VAT) – three new hexagonal planters for Library Green


Hugh Pearl (Land Drainage) - £7,080 (inc. VAT) – removal of reeds from village pond


MD Landscapes - £90.00 (inc VAT) – grass cutting Walter Hobbs


SereniTEA Café (St Lawrence Church) - £500 – agreed donation towards coffee machine


Blackmore Allotment Gardens Association - £120 – contract for cleaning toilet at allotment garden


Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall – £265 – rent for Parish office


Approval was also given to the Bits & Bytes invoice from £759 for the new computer (proposed Cllr Watley, seconded Cllr Parkinson and unanimously approved)..

Payments made on the PC Credit Card: Nil
Cash drawn: - Nil 

Transfers: – Nil
Memberships:- Nil
Income/receipts/Reimbursements: VAT reclaim Oct-Dec 22, £1,805.62
0438
FINANCIAL REPORT to 28th February 2023




All in accordance with the Finance reports circulated ahead of the meeting, with no amendments.

0439
FINANCIAL POWERS 

· The RFO had received a pro-forma invoice covering parts for the Blackmore Village Hall complex defibrillator in the sum of £315 plus VAT.   Cllr Cannon reported that the machine was used around 5 or 6 times per year.   The meeting agreed that this was a community facility and replacement parts should be a Parish Council cost.
· Zoom licences  Cllr McCarthy outlined the reason for holding two licences, in the names of he and the Clerk.   It was agreed that continuing sub-committee meetings on Zoom was convenient but that the licences would be allowed to lapse at renewal time.   If this proves too disruptive to meetings, the situation will be reviewed.

Action:  RFO
· The RFO requested cheque approval for the transfer of £50,000 from Barclays to Unity to balance accounts.  The cheque was approved.


Action:  RFO
· At this point in the meeting, Mrs Nelson left the meeting.  Cllr Bennett presented to the Council his proposals for salaries, rent payable by the Parish Council to Blackmore Parochial Charity, charges to Blackmore Village Hall for use of football and cricket pitches, the charge to Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall Trust for the services of the Clerk and RFO and the office rent, for the financial year 2023/24.   All proposals were discussed and unanimously agreed.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

0440
a)    Planning Committee meetings were held on 27th February 2023 at 10.00am.  The following applications were considered:-
· 23/00173/HHA 20 Spring Pond Meadow – side & rear extension – no objection

· 23/00192/HHA Fine Oaks, Hook End Road – garage conversion to gym and rear extension – objection

· 23/00188/HHA and 23/00189/LBC Little Jericho, Church Street – rear extensions – no objection

· 23/00184/FUL Hi Ho Garage, Wyatts Green Road – extension to workshop – no objection


b)   Planning issues related to the new development adjacent to Woollard Way.


Cllr Keeble reported that during a recent meeting, Andersons had asked for a list of items that could be considered under the S106 financing arrangements.   He had prepared a list of essential items which he forwarded to Bill Ratcliffe.   Mr Ratcliffe had added a suggestion for a 3G football pitch.   Cllr Keeble explained that this had been discussed at Parish Council previously and been rejected on the grounds of an unacceptable level of disruption from bad language, parking and influx of people into the village.   As a result the Council had sent a letter to Mr Ratcliffe, copied to Stuart Lucas, Colin Holbrook and Cllr Keeble stating that the Council would not support the 3G proposition.   Disregarding the Parish Council’s decision, the document prepared by Mr Ratcliffe had been sent to BBC without amendment and unsigned by Cllr Keeble.   
Cllr Bennett further reported that Stuart Lucas had contacted him direct asking for confirmation of the Parish Council’s former discussions.   The RFO had found Minute No. 1456 on 18th February 2021 which confirmed the Council’s rejection of a 3G pitch, for the above reasons.   Cllr Bennett also mentioned that the lease on Walter Hobbs field could be terminated at each seven year break, by either party.
Cllr Watley considered that supporting a 3G pitch is totally contrary to the BVHA’s objections towards the new building development.   Cllr Keeble reported that Ingatestone had been considering a similar pitch but Cllr Wagland stressed that there has been opposition to the plan by local residents.   
The meeting unanimously rejected the proposal for a 3G pitch.  Cllr Bennett stressed that the Council always tries to provide a variety of facilities for residents and these should not be confined to just one sport.  It was agreed that a letter be sent to the developer, Anderson and BBC’s Planning Committee (copied to Mr Ratcliffe, Mr Lucas and Cllr Wagland) confirming that the Parish Council did not support the 3G proposal and for this reason, it had not signed the letter submitted by Mr Ratcliffe.   Cllr Wagland recommended that the Parish Council detailed those parts of the submission which it did support. 
Action:  RFO/Cllr Keeble
0441
BLACKMORE ALLOTMENT GARDEN

Cllr Watley presented a proposal to upgrade the Allotment Garden car park and also to replace some fenceposts at the site.   He will provide full quotations as soon as these are available.

Action:  Cllr Watley

FUTURE RESIGNATION OF COUNCILLOR


Cllr Lewis had to leave the meeting at this point and she explained that she would have to resign from the Parish Council later in the year as she would be moving abroad to live.   She would continue in her role until her departure date.


       PARKS & OPEN SPACES 
A meeting had been held on 13th March 2023 at 10.00am. The minutes were accepted without amendment. The following items were discussed further: 

0442
Annual ROSPA play area assessments – Mr Paul Tucker had presented his report and quotations for the work needed.  These had been discussed in detail and the RFO has notified Mr Tucker of those lower-cost items which the Council wished implemented at the earliest opportunity.   In addition, Mr Tucker has been asked to visit again to discuss some items with those Councillors most familiar with the individual play areas.  The following additional higher-cost items were considered, proposed by Cllr Watley, seconded by Cllr Hinton and unanimously approved:-
Replacement frame for the toddler swings Ted Marriage

£1,000


Replacement of safety matting at Mill Lane

£1,220

0443
Spring Litter Pick – The RFO will pass litter picking equipment to Cllr Keeble after this meeting, ready for Saturday 18th March. 

0444
Blackmore Village Fayre -   Cllr Cannon reported that, for logistical reasons, the Saturday evening Music Festival is being re-sited back to the village green.  The Committee has applied and received permission for a road closure through the village that day.
Cllr Cannon explained that if the Parish Council confirms that the entertainment is being provided on behalf of the Parish Council, no licence will be required.  She assured the meeting that comprehensive Risk Assessments and event plans will be in place, there will be sufficient marshals and that the event is being insured by the Village Fayre Committee.  No alcohol is being provided by the Village Fayre (although of course the surrounding pubs etc. will be open).   The Music Festival will finish at 11 pm and the road will be closed from 6.30 until 11.00 p.m.   This variation to the originally submitted proposals was unanimously approved.    



Annual application of fertiliser for the Walter Hobbs pitches  Cllr Keeble reported that this would need to be done in the near future and it was agreed that he should organise this through the usual supplier.

Action:  Cllr Keeble
0445
CLERK’S REPORT –


Cllr Hinton had spoken to Mrs Clapham recently and updated the meeting on her health issues.

0446
Date of next meeting(s):


POS – Monday 17th April 2023– 10.00am - Zoom


PC – Thursday 20th April 2023 at 7.30pm – Tipps Cross R Hall Committee Room 


Planning – To be confirmed
0447
INFORMATION EXCHANGE/NEXT AGENDA ITEMS

Year book – Following responses from Councillors, the RFO had notified the Editors of the Year Book of the following price increases:-

· Half page £20 to £23

· Full page £38 to £43

· Inside front & back covers £47 to £54

· Back cover (colour) £50 to £60

 
The increases are approximately 15% and the editors will notify advertisers.

The RFO reported that an invoice had been submitted by the printer for additional copies of last year’s book.  She had not received this previously but this was now approved for payment, in the sum of £20.  

Action:  RFO 


The printer had also informed the Council of his prices for the 2023 Year Book which were noted.


Fly tipping – Councillors reported the caravan which had been dumped at the side of Nine Ashes Road.   Whilst this is not in the Blackmore, Hook End and Wyatts Green PC area, it has been reported.


Signs on main village green – Following Mrs Woods’ accident, one of her neighbours had asked whether the Parish Council would erect signs on the village green, requesting visitors to keep dogs on the lead.   It was felt that as this was such a rare but unfortunate occurrence, signs would be ineffective as any rules would be impossible to enforce.  The RFO will thank the resident for his suggestion and thoughtfulness.   

Action:  RFO


CLOSE OF MEETING – 

There being no further business the meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.40 pm

Signed……………………………………………… Dated……………………………………

